Merran Loewenthal

Vienna, Austria 

Message:

To: The Committee Secretary

Senate Legal and Constitutional References Committee 

Parliament House

Canberra ACT 2600

Australia

Dear Sir/Madam,

This submission is in response to the invitation for public comment as part of the Committee's Inquiry into Australian Expatriates.

As a long term (25 years) resident of Austria, who spent the first half of her life in Australia and continues to possess Australian citizenship, I am interested to send this submission, not only on my behalf but also on behalf of other Australians in Austria with whom I have had contact.

Some of these are people like me who have married either Austrians living here or men or women who have been posted to Austria for work. Some have themselves been posted here for work; as one of the 3 large UN cities, Vienna is host to a number of Australian citizens who work at the UNOV, UNIDO, IAEA, CTBTO or other UN offices. Many Australians have been posted to Vienna but spend most of their time working in the Eastern European countries, with their families continuing to live in Vienna. Finally, there is at least one leading Australian scientist employed by the new cutting edge Austrian scientific facitity which has recently opened in Vienna and which is of such high quality that it is attracting some expatriate Austrian scientists back home. 

There have always been good diplomatic relations between Austria and Australia and when I arrived 25 years ago I had few problems obtaining an indefinite visa, due to the existence of an appropriate treaty between the 2 countries and the fact that I was not seeking employment. Also, some years ago the 2 countries agreed conventions upon social security and upon help and upon assistance in criminal matters. As an Australian lawyer I have been able to rely upon these, with varying success. However, although I am also an English lawyer, due to my Australian citizenship I am not able to have my qualification as an English lawyer recognised in Austria, as I am not am EU member state national.

This is a problem for Australian  seeking employment in EU countries, as most still require both a residential visa and a working permit. 

I know of many Australian women who, upon marrying Austrian men, complied with requests of the Australian Embassy to send in their passports, only to receive them back with the word "cancelled" across them and with no explanation. Many of these cases happened years ago and I trust this would not be possible now.

I am pleased that, due to the efforts of many but in particular, of the Southern Cross Group, section 17 of the Citizenship Act has been repealed but, to obtain Austrian citizenship, I and others in my situation have now to consider whether it is worthwhile to apply for Austrian nationality, in light of the  discomfort of the Austrian authorities in allowing an Australian to keep the old nationality after having obtained Austrian nationality. 

Particularly for Australian women who married Austrian men and came to Austria some years ago, there was no sense of having any kind of community or "representative" at the Embassy here. I am happy to report that this has changed a great deal over the last 15 years, not only due to the establishment by a number of Australian women of the Australian Connection - or OZCON, as it is now called - but also because we are blessed at present with a particularly articulate and energetic ambassador, Deborah Stokes, who appears to be passionately interested in links with the Australian community here, introducing Austrians and Australians to Australian artists, musicians and writers, supporting those who are here and allowing generous use of her residence.

The Australian Connection decided to change its name as we were in the fortunate position of having not only women members, but also male members, and members who were themselves not Australian nationals, but interested in Australia. OZCON puts out a monthly newsletter, arranges regular "Aussie Cuppas", Australia Day celebrations  and generally acts as an information point for help and support.  

Depending upon the support of Embassy staff, there have been attempts to set up business circles of businessmen and women interested in fostering and furthering business opportunities between the two countries and various workshops have shown that interest by Austrians in Australia is not limited to learning about its beaches and beer. There is also a vigorous Austrian-Australian Society.

One of the most obvious contributions Australians make to Vienna and the Viennese is at the annual UN bazaar, when mountains of pavlovas, litres of beer and wine etc. are sold for charity. The idea of cheerfully helping those less fortunate appears to be part of the Australian character and we are reliably informed that the bazaar would not be the same without the Aussies.

Should Australia wish to take advantage of its diaspora, it could consider the idea of "Overseas Australians" rather like "Overseas Austrians" or as they are called  "AuslandsösterreicherInnen".Austria is a small country with nine provinces, but so many of its citizens are living and working outside the country, they are referred to as the 10th province; they make up 1 million people in addition to Austria's population in the country of 8.1 milion. Provided they have retained their Austrian nationality, they have voting rights in all elections and exert influence in pension and other matters, paticularly as they are very often academics, artists economists and captains of industry.

In Vienna we are fortunate to have - as a result of the presence of the UN - 3 international schools which allow students to graduate with SATs for the US system, the International Baccalaureate and the Austrian Matura. After having grown up and gone to school here, our 2 elder children have decided to study and work in Australia and I can see what attracts them - the relatively relaxed, friendly and secure atmosphere, the feeling that anything is possible and that opportunites are there to be had for those who work for them, the cheerfulness of the inhabitants and the awareness that life style, weather and food are all very pleasant. However, having grown up bilingually and surrounded by people of many nations in the heart of Europe, they worry at the lack of solutions they see proposed for better intergration of Australia's Aborigines. Also having experienced a country where those seeking asylum have only a river or border to cross, we share their  concern at the present official Australian attitude to refugees and boat people.

We wish the Senate Committee thoughtful deliberations, good judgement and success in its Parliamentary Inquiry.

Yours faithfully

Merran Loewenthal
